
ELECTRONICALLY DELIVERED 

October 14, 2021 

Linda C. Bridwell 
Executive Director 
Public Service Commission of Kentucky 
211 Sower Boulevard 
Frankfort, Kentucky   40601 

RE:   Net Metering Services II (“NMS II”) Billing 

Dear Ms. Bridwell, 

I wanted to make the Kentucky Public Service Commission aware of the Company’s efforts to 
implement NMS II billing in accordance with the Commission’s May 14, 2021 Order in Case 
No. 2020-00174.  Billing is working as intended when a customer has a net positive energy 
balance for the billing period; however, when a customer’s net energy balance is negative during 
the billing period, the Company is unable to apply the credits due to limitations with the 
Company’s existing billing software. Application of NMS II credits to negative net energy 
balances requires a fundamental change in the way the Company’s software is currently 
programmed. 

Credits are applied by the Company’s billing software to the sum of all billing line items.  NMS 
II-based credits can only be applied under the Commission’s Order to billed energy charges and
any kWh-based charges.

The Company has worked diligently since the May 14, 2021 Order to make its billing software 
compatible with the NMS II tariff. This includes using dedicated and non-dedicated personnel to 
implement the necessary software changes. Because of the complexity and time required to 
implement a fully automatic system, the Company first is developing a temporary solution that 
involves manual billing of NMS II customers. The Company hopes to implement the temporary 
solution by December 2021.  

The temporary solution will allow the Company’s special billing team to handle NMS II bill 
calculations outside of the billing software when the account has a net negative balance. Once 
the bill is calculated a “forced bill” will be entered into the Company’s billing system. Among 
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